East Asian Business Proliferation in the United States

Abstract

It is difficult to abridge a comprehensive understanding of East Asian businesses without unconsciously painting an incomplete picture. According to a 2020 census, there are over 600,000 Asian-owned firms in the United States.¹² Along with the hundreds of thousands more of the past and the thick veil that has historically been cast over the Asian community, the magnitude and complexity of such businesses are difficult to distill into an extensive but still digestible capsule. This paper aims to trace the evolution of East Asian business development in the U.S. since the first wave of mass immigration from China in the 19th century. By studying the resilience of these communities in various historical contexts over time, this paper reviews the marginalization and economic perseverance of the Asian American population at large.

The exploration of East Asian business development is an outlook into how these marginalized groups have combated displacement and discrimination. Simultaneously, the lens of marginalization magnifies how and why East Asian businesses have historically developed in the U.S. Therefore, to understand how East Asian businesses have proliferated in time, it is imperative to observe their development from a historical standpoint-to better encapsulate the context in which they existed-and to first understand the immigration patterns from East Asia to the United States throughout history. It is a history afflicted with political strife, economic turmoil, and social alienation.

Each wave of East Asian immigrants and each specific community faced unique and different obstacles that cannot be generalized into one. East Asia is, as with other regions, not free of geopolitical dispute. While mainland China itself claims Hong Kong, Taiwan, and

Macau as administrative regions, the independence of the three is a contested matter. While this research is not meant to address the geopolitical conflict in East Asia, it must be acknowledged that even within mainland China itself, there are countless diverse ethnic groups that cannot be consolidated into one identity, whether it be culturally or economically. Thus, it is evident that in regions outside of mainland China, there would also be cultural and economic diversity and distinction, which has historically translated over to the U.S. immigrant population. Therefore, the Chinese diaspora, the first significant wave of East Asian immigration to the U.S., refers to the collective mainland immigrants, as immigrants from Taiwan and Hong Kong did not begin arriving en masse until the mid-1900s, shortly after the Japanese and Korean diasporas.37

Business itself is a broad term, encompassing all things from multibillion dollar corporations to selling products online. In the context of East Asian businesses, the focus is on small businesses—the historically commonplace, the roots that have allowed East Asian immigrants to establish themselves in the U.S. These small businesses, even in the present day, are most often clustered in ethnic enclaves, located in urban regions with greater immigrant concentration. One such urban enclave is San Francisco's Chinatown, a historic landmark that captures the journey of Chinese immigrants over the centuries. A review of the 1906 San Francisco Earthquake reveals the deliberate attempts at forced displacement faced by East Asian immigrants in the hands of city officials, who wished to relocate Chinese immigrants to the impoverished and desolate outskirts of the city. Nevertheless, East Asians and their businesses have continued to persist in the U.S., preserving old practices and innovating new operations, such as boba shops.

While what is magnified within history is often determined by the substantial-the larger number of deaths, the larger countries-it is also often determined by what fits a narrative, resulting in the erasure of marginalized groups. Even in the present day, a review of the racism and erasure faced by East Asians through the COVID-19 pandemic, the stereotyping that has afflicted their ability to receive higher education, and the global indifference toward the mass genocide of twenty million Chinese individuals during World War II demonstrates that history is still only as complete as circumstances and people make it.³⁹ It is for this very reason, the rampant erasure of Asian presence and history, that close examination and unfiltered account is necessary.

The Chinese Diaspora

Although Chinese immigrants began arriving in the United States by the late 18th century, with the California Gold Rush in 1849 came the first notable wave of East Asian immigrants, predominantly of Chinese heritage. During the Gold Rush, Chinese immigrants found work as miners and manual laborers. Beyond manual labor, the Gold Rush also presented other opportunities, such as canning, logging, and garden work. The most popular among the Chinese was laundry service; in the clothes of their customers, launderers would occasionally find specks of gold left behind.¹³

However, the influx of immigrants resulted in the passage of the Foreign Miners License Law, which required non-U.S. citizens to pay \$20 a month for the right to mine.¹⁵ Simultaneously, Chinese immigrants were prohibited from becoming citizens through any means, and although the law pertained to all non-U.S. citizens, it was Chinese and Latino immigrants that were targeted and charged in large numbers. Along with violent crime at mining sites often in the forms of arson and murder, many Chinese miners left for larger cities. Consequently, some Chinese immigrants migrated to Hawai'i, where they primarily worked in agriculture, but many migrated to San Francisco where they established the first Chinatown in the U.S.¹⁴ While the majority of the Chinese population migrated westward, spreading out throughout California, small populations settled down in a plethora of other areas as well. Take, for example, the settlement of Chinese migrants in Oregon in the 1860s, where they clustered in the Granite and Union Creek areas to establish mines.³



A Chinese grocery store in San Francisco Chinatown, circa the late 19th century. Photo courtesy of Underwood Archives/Getty Images.

As the excitement of the Gold Rush died down and prospects became seemingly less likely, Chinese immigrants turned toward agriculture, railroad construction, and low-wage industrial jobs. The majority of Chinese immigrants began working in construction, particularly on the Transcontinental Railroad between 1863 and 1869. The construction of the Transcontinental Railroad was largely funded by Leland Stanford, who later founded Stanford University using much of the wealth generated by the construction of the railroad. While few European Americans were willing to work such brutal labor, upwards of 15,000 Chinese workers were employed to construct the railroad, where they worked long hours in harsh conditions

along steep cliffs, even during harsh winters, and were typically paid around half that of white workers. In addition to fatal working conditions, they were subjected to abuse at the hands of supervisors, and thousands of these Chinese workers died during their efforts.²



Chinese laborers constructing the Transcontinental Railroad circa the 1860s. Photo courtesy of Department of Special Collections, Stanford University Libraries.

While initially, most European Americans trifled such low-wage and labor intensive jobs generally occupied by Chinese immigrants-whether it be agriculture. construction, or industrial labor-economic hardship during the 1870s led many to resort to competing with the Chinese for low-paying, manual labor jobs. The competition for employment between European Americans and Chinese immigrants fed into anti-Chinese hate, eventually resulting in the Chinese Massacre of 1871, where a mob of over 500 in Los Angeles Chinatown lynched nineteen Chinese men.13 However, agriculture remained a prospective and domineering job for Chinese immigrants. By the end of the 19th century, Chinese Americans constituted near 75 percent of agricultural workers on the west coast.¹⁷

With the increasing number of small servicing businesses-in particular, Chinese restaurants, East Asian grocery stores, and Chinese antique or art shops-more European

Americans began to foster a curiosity for Chinese culture by the end of the 19th century. Additionally, as Chinese immigrants adopted their bicultural identity and attempted to preserve their Chinese heritage, ethnic communities began to organize Chinese festival celebrations in large cities such as San Francisco or New York, increasing European American exposure to Chinese culture. However, the influx of Chinese immigrants saw its end with the continued rise of anti-Chinese sentiment. With the Chinese Exclusion Act of 1882, Chinese laborers were strictly limited from entering the United States under the basis of endangering localities.²

The Expanding Worldview of the 20th Century

During the late 19th century, Japanese civilians began experiencing social unrest and economic decline as a result of rapid industrialization; the Japanese agricultural infrastructure was particularly affected by industrialization and urbanization. As a result, a large number of Japanese immigrants began their journey to the United States in the late 19th century. They largely settled down in Hawai'i and worked in the agriculture industry, often as indentured laborers in sugarcane fields.²² The large influx of Japanese immigrants lasted until the roaring twenties, and during the early 20th century many began settling down along the Pacific coast as opposed to the concentrated migration to Hawai'i as seen during the late 19th century. Like Chinese immigrants, many Japanese immigrants owned small businesses such as restaurants or grocery stores. During World War II, when xenophobia toward the Japanese following the bombing of Pearl Harbor led to the mass internment of Japanese Americans, Japanese Americans were forced to desert their belongings, homes, and businesses alike. Following their release and return from these internment camps, Japanese Americans often

found themselves no longer withholding the property they once owned prior to internment, with little, but often no, compensation.² As a result, Japanese Americans were left to rebuild their businesses from scratch, while struggling to provide for themselves and their families during the process.



Japanese Americans preparing to evacuate their store in San Francisco Japantown, following their notice of internment circa 1942. Photo courtesy of the Library of Congress.

Korean immigrants, unlike the Chinese and Japanese, first began arriving in large numbers to the United States in the 20th century. Similar to the Japanese, Korean immigrants arrived en masse to Hawai'i, working on pineapple and sugar plantations. The Immigration Act of 1924, however, barred the naturalization and immigration of all East Asians, putting a temporary end to mass immigration of Korean, Japanese, and Chinese people.² It was only under the condition that Asian students were arriving in the United States with the purpose of earning a higher education at select institutions that East Asians were permitted to enter the country.

The 1952 McCarran and Walter Act nullified the prohibition of naturalization and immigration of Asians set in place by the previous immigration acts. Resultantly, during

the 1950s and early 1960s, many Koreans arrived in a second wave to the United States, seeking employment as doctors, lawyers, and professors. They became characterized as the "model-minority," though not free from discrimination. The 1965 Immigration and Naturalization Act nullified the quota system put in place by the previous immigration acts as well, the necessity of increasing the number of professional workers from Asia being recognized by the U.S. government.² This led to a third wave of Korean immigrants. While the first two waves of Korean immigrants in the early to mid-20th century were characterized by blue collar laborers and refugees, the third wave was substantially characterized by the voluntary arrival of white collar workers seeking better economic opportunities.²³

With a progression toward a more open-door immigration policy during the 20th century, the influx of East Asian immigrants, and in turn businesses, continued to advance. The late-20th century saw the beginning of Mongolian immigration to the U.S. Immigrants from China, Japan, Korea, Hong Kong, and Taiwan continued to arrive in the U.S., although not in the outstanding masses seen by the initial Chinese, Japanese, and Korean diasporas.

Urban Enclaves

As Chinese immigrants began shifting away from railroad construction following the completion of the Transcontinental Railroad in the late 1800s, they began migrating in the urban enclaves, creating masses toward Chinatowns. Chinatowns and other ethnic enclaves served not only as safe havens, but as opportune business districts, and Chinatowns across the U.S. have seen the roots of East Asian business proliferation. While East Asian immigrants struggled to find employment in a white-dominating society, ethnic enclaves openly offered employment and business opportunities to East Asian immigrants.¹⁹

As early as the late 1800s, Japanese immigrants, like the Chinese, began to cluster in Japantowns, the first being in the Western Addition of San Francisco, in close proximity to Chinatown. In 1945, following the release of the interned Japanese Americans, many began returning to the West Coast, clustering once again in the Western Addition of San Francisco. However, in the late 1940s, much of the reestablished Japantown in San Francisco was obtained by the government through eminent domain and turned into a large-scale urban renewal project, displacing much of the Japanese and erasing their businesses.²⁴

Koreatowns. similarly, were predominantly established in large urban regions such as Los Angeles, California. Koreans first began arriving in Southern California in the first decade of the 1900s, and the first Koreatown was established in Riverside, California during this time. Much like other immigrant groups, the first wave of Korean immigrants began as manual laborers. However, following the 1965 Immigration and Naturalization Act, as a new wave began arriving in the U.S., more Korean immigrants began establishing small businesses. The Los Angeles Koreatown shifted westward from Riverside following this influx, where Korean grocery stores, restaurants, offices, and nightclubs proliferated.²⁵

At the foundation of ethnic enclaves were hotels and rooming houses, where Asian migrants often sought safe shelter. Banks, cosmetic services such as barbershops, bathhouses, grocery stores, restaurants, and drug stores were among the common and most successful businesses in ethnic enclaves. As such urban enclaves began growing in size and popularity, some even developed tourism related businesses. In 1958, San Francisco Chinatown pioneered the first Miss Chinatown pageant. Bars, nightclubs, and other nightlife began attracting more attention and visitors to the larger enclaves. Along with these social brackets came underground businesses, such as prostitution, gambling, narcotics, and more. Gang activity also increased, especially in larger cities such as San Francisco, Los Angeles, or New York, where extortion, trafficking, and theft were sources of income.³

The 1906 San Francisco Earthquake: An Account of Marginalization

As an epicenter of East Asian enclaves, the San Francisco Earthquake of 1906 devastated these ethnic communities and businesses. With a magnitude of 7.9, the earthquake resulted in an estimated 3,000 deaths and another five billion dollars in damage. But beyond the deaths and the material damage that ensued was conflict in the form of spatial inequality and displacement. While natural disaster is often believed to be an event that equally afflicts the rich and the poor, natural disaster does not truly transcend societal institutions. Rich neighborhoods such as Nob Hill were prioritized when it came to extinguishing the fires that resulted from the earthquake, and with the large quantity of water that would be needed to extinguish the fires, little water was designated to Chinatown and other poor, ethnic communities. Instead, the extinguishing of fire in these ethnic communities consisted of the use of gunpowder and dynamite.27 The deliberate blowing up of buildings in this area was intended to stop the spread of fire, but due to poor planning by the San Francisco Fire Department, instead contributed to the spread of fire to otherwise unaffected areas.²⁶ As a result, the San Francisco Earthquake disproportionately devastated the poor and ethnic communities as opposed to the rich, predominantly white communities.

Following the San Francisco Earthquake, the geographical boundaries were redrawn to benefit the elite property owners while the proletariat were planned to be confined to the outskirts. In reality, the redrawn boundaries would conversely only benefit white property owners. East Asians were prohibited from claiming benefits of citizenship following the disaster and were confined to refugee camps by the army, only to be relocated continuously due to complaints of white civilians regarding the unwanted proximity of East Asians to their homes. San Francisco mayor Eugene Schmitz issued statements following the disaster that the police should not waste time on thieves, and his statement was redirected toward Asians, especially the Chinese, who were then shot by the police simply for picking an item up or having full pockets.²⁶ Additionally, city officials and white residents envisioned the displacement of Chinatown to the very edge of the city instead of in the center as it was prior to the earthquake. The San Francisco Chronicle article published on April 27, 1906, detailed the "hope that the Chinese quarter may now be established in some location far removed from the center of town,"²⁸ making way for commercial profit off of the newly available land. However, following the deliberation, city officials calculated that the displacement and suppression of Chinatown would result in lost tax revenue and trade profit, and the Chinese were finally permitted to rebuild Chinatown.29



San Francisco's Chinatown after the 1906 earthquake. Photo courtesy of the Library of Congress.

The Cultivation of History

While Asians are the smallest non-native ethnic group in the U.S. at 6.3%³⁰, Asian businesses constitute around ten percent of all U.S. businesses.¹² The 2000s has seen the continued growth of common historical businesses, whether it be grocery stores, restaurants, nightclubs, or agriculture. Restaurants over a century old can still be found in various Asian enclaves. In the historic San Francisco Chinatown, Sam Wo, located on 713 Clay Street, has been open since the area was first rebuilt after the 1906 earthquake. It is a family business still run by the daughter of the first owner, and offers the same traditional dishes as it once did over a century ago. To the west of Sam Wo is Eastern Bakery, which is the oldest bakery in Chinatown dating back to 1924.⁵

In addition to these historic enterprises has been the growing popularity of newer innovations. While milk tea itself has been around for much longer, boba, or tapioca pearls, originated in Taiwan in the 1980s. Since then, it has traveled over to the U.S., where shops known as "boba shops" that serve bubble tea have seen growing popularity, especially in areas such as Northern California that have a large Asian community.

Although growing tolerance toward the Asian community can be found in various parts the U.S., increased hatred is also of commonplace in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic. A rise in violence against Asians, especially the Chinese community, has spiked, with anti-Asian sentiment in the form of shootings, stabbings, and robbing. Asian businesses have been vandalized and boycotted, and the owners verbally and physically accosted. While Chinatown can typically be seen flooding with tourists, it has seen record levels of desertedness, even while neighboring businesses have seen a return of customers.²⁰ While Asian Americans the lowest level of saw

unemployment across all racial groups during the Great Recession from 2007 to 2008, they have experienced a higher unemployment level, at 6.3%, than white workers during the COVID-19 pandemic.³⁶ This is reflected by the result of the Social Tracking of Asian Americans in the U.S. (STAATUS) Index of 2022, with 1 in 5 Americans displaying the belief that Asian Americans are at least somewhat at fault for COVID-19.³⁴



A vandalized Chinese restaurant in Wyckoff, New Jersey circa June of 2020. Photo courtesy of ABC News.

Preservation of Historical Monument

The establishment of East Asian culture in the U.S. through business innovation contributes directly to the rich diversity and the economic growth of the U.S. According to the President's Advisory Commission on Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders, Asian American enterprises generate over \$300 billion in sales and provide employment for over 2 million workers.35 However, it is important to recognize and view these economic innovations in the context of the greater U.S., where East Asians were historically deemed ineligible for citizenship and denied access to education, jobs, and government analysis services. Therefore, the and appreciation for East Asian proliferation in the U.S. can be seen through the lens of their small businesses, where necessity of employment and survival became the hearth of innovation and toil. Nonetheless, the struggle of East Asian immigrants should not be remembered by the success of their businesses only, but rather by the continued struggle against hardship that has been overcome. The erasure of East Asian immigrant history in the U.S. is rampant, with stereotyping of East Asians as self-serving and solitary. Instead, East Asian immigrants, although hardworking and capable of making do with what they had, should not be boiled down and forgotten for the prejudice, discrimination, and cruel circumstances faced by the "model minority".

In 2021, 1 in 6 Asian American adults reported a hate crime experience. However, in the wake of present inequity, the discrimination faced consistently by East Asians is still forgotten.³² The STAATUS Index of 2022 reported that an estimated 42% of Americans are unable to name a single historical event or policy pertaining to Asian Americans.³⁴ While legislation such as affirmative action justly provides the historically marginalized black community with support and opportunity, it simultaneously fails to recognize the marginalization faced by the Asian community and contributes to the erasure of Asian discrimination. In a study conducted by Princeton University sociologists Thomas J. Espenshade and Alexandria Walton Radford in 2009, the results displayed that Asian Americans had to average 140 points higher than white applicants on the SAT to receive equal consideration for admission.33 This is not to argue the issue of affirmative action and whether such legislation should be continued or terminated. Rather, to pose that in order to recognize both the erasure of and the extent to which Asian Americans have historically contributed to U.S. social and economic infrastructure in the face of discrimination, all marginalized groups must be recognized as having complex framework, distinct and unique to one another, and unable to be justly clustered into one for consideration.

References

¹ Edwards, G. C., Wattenberg, M. P., & Lineberry, R. L. (2014). *Government in america: People, politics, and policy.* 2012 election edition. Pearson Education, Inc.

² Edwards, R., Hinderaker, E., Self, R. O.,
& Henretta, J. A. (2021). *Henretta's America's history: For the AP course*.
Bedford, Freeman & Worth.

³ Hirabayashi, L. R. (n.d.). AAPI National Historic Landmarks Theme Study -Home.nps.gov.

https://home.nps.gov/articles/upload/07-E ssay-7-Asian-American-Business.pdf

⁴ Hall, S. (2015, May 27). *East Asian American traditions: Folklife Today*. The Library of Congress. <u>https://blogs.loc.gov/folklife/2015/05/east</u> <u>-asian-american-traditions/</u>

⁵ CHSA Museum. (n.d.). *The local food history of San Francisco chinatown P E.* Chinese Historical Society of America. <u>https://chsa.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/</u>08/Historic-Restaurant-Map-PRINT-SHO RT-EDGE.pdf

⁶ Odo, F. (2017). NPS history. <u>http://npshistory.com/publications/nhl/the</u> <u>me-studies/finding-path-forward.pdf</u>

⁷ Robertson, M. (2019, February 19). *Historic photos of SF Chinatown before the 1906 earthquake - sfgate*. SFGATE. <u>https://www.sfgate.com/art/slideshow/Historic-photos-of-SF-Chinatown-before-the-1906-190226.php</u>

⁸ The great 1906 San Francisco earthquake. U.S. Geological Survey. (n.d.). https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/e vents/1906calif/18april/

⁹ Gonzales, R. (2006, April 12). Rebuilding chinatown after the 1906 quake. NPR. https://www.npr.org/2006/04/12/5337215/ rebuilding-chinatown-after-the-1906-quak <u>e</u>

¹⁰ Hsu, M. (2021, May 28). Understanding america: Asian American history, contributions, and current challenges united states department of state. U.S. Department of State. https://www.state.gov/briefings-foreign-pr ess-centers/understanding-america-asianamerican-history-contributions-and-curre nt-challenges/

¹¹ University of Washington. (n.d.). Library guides: History: Asian American: Primary sources: East Asian. Primary Sources: East Asian - History: Asian American - Library Guides at University of Washington Libraries. https://guides.lib.uw.edu/research/asianam /primary-easia

¹² U.S. Census Bureau. (2023, May 1). U.S. Census Bureau Releases Key Stats in honor of 2023 Asian American, Native Hawaiian, and Pacific Islander Heritage month. U.S. Department of Commerce. https://www.commerce.gov/news/blog/20 23/05/us-census-bureau-releases-key-stats -honor-2023-asian-american-native-hawai ian-and

¹³ Terrell, E. (2021, January 28). *Chinese Americans and the gold rush: Inside adams.* The Library of Congress. <u>https://blogs.loc.gov/inside_adams/2021/0</u> <u>1/chinese-americans-gold-rush/</u> ¹⁴ Advocacy, O. of. (2023, October 19). SBA's Office of Advocacy. <u>https://advocacy.sba.gov/</u>

¹⁵ California State Legislature, "Foreign Miner's License," *SHEC: Resources for Teachers*, accessed October 19, 2023, <u>https://shec.ashp.cuny.edu/items/show/17</u> <u>14</u>.

¹⁶ Wong, F. (2016, April 7). *Chinese cultural history in the American west put in spotlight by Forest Service, partners*. USDA.

https://www.usda.gov/media/blog/2016/0 4/07/chinese-cultural-history-american-w est-put-spotlight-forest-service-partners

¹⁷ User, G. (2022, May 24). *How Asian Americans farmers helped shape U.S. and Arizona agriculture*. Good Food Finder. <u>https://www.goodfoodfinderaz.com/blog/</u> 2022/5/23/how-asian-americans-farmershelped-shape-us-agriculture

¹⁸ National Archives and Records Administration. (n.d.). *Chinese exclusion act* (1882). National Archives and Records Administration. <u>https://www.archives.gov/milestone-docu</u> <u>ments/chinese-exclusion-act</u>

¹⁹ The Library of Congress. (n.d.). Building communities : Chinese : immigration and relocation in U.S. history : classroom materials at the library of congress : library of Congress. The Library of Congress. https://www.loc.gov/classroom-materials/i mmigration/chinese/building-communitie s/

²⁰ Burclaff, N. (2021, May 12). *Honoring Asian Americans: A cornerstone of American Business: Inside adams.* The Library of Congress. https://blogs.loc.gov/inside_adams/2021/0 5/asian-american-business/

²¹ U.S. Department of State. (n.d.). *Chinese Immigration and the Chinese Exclusion Acts*. Office of the Historian. <u>https://history.state.gov/milestones/1866-1898/chinese-immigration</u>

²² The Library of Congress. (n.d.-b). Japanese : immigration and relocation in U.S. history : classroom materials at the library of congress : library of Congress. The Library of Congress. https://www.loc.gov/classroom-materials/i mmigration/japanese/

²³ Chung, S. (n.d.). *History of Korean immigration to America, from 1903 to present*. History of Korean Immigration to America, from 1903 to Present | Boston Korean Diaspora Project. <u>https://sites.bu.edu/koreandiaspora/issues/history-of-korean-immigration-to-america -from-1903-to-present/#:~:text=The%20h igh%20unemployment%20rate%2C%20p olitical,%2Dday%20Korean%2DAmerica n%20community.</u>

²⁴ Advisory Council on Historic Preservation. (n.d.). San Francisco-Japantown, California. ACHP. https://www.achp.gov/preserve-america/c ommunity/san-francisco-japantown-califo rnia

²⁵ Advisory Council on Historic Preservation. (n.d.-a). Los Angeles-Koreatown, California. ACHP. https://www.achp.gov/preserve-america/c ommunity/los-angeles-koreatown-caliform ia ²⁶ Hsu, A. (2021). The Right to the City: San Francisco 's Chinatown Before and After the 1906 Earthquake. Scholarship
(a) Claremont | Claremont Colleges Research.

https://scholarship.claremont.edu/cgi/vie wcontent.cgi?article=2743&context=scrip ps_theses

²⁷ U.S. Department of the Interior. (2015, February 28). *1906 earthquake: Fire fighting*. National Parks Service. <u>https://www.nps.gov/prsf/learn/historycult</u> <u>ure/1906-earthquake-fire-fighting.htm#:~:</u> <u>text=With%20a%20situation%20map%20</u> <u>at,in%20order%20to%20save%20others</u>.

²⁸ Chinese colony at food of van ness.
(1906, April 27). San Francisco Chronicle.

²⁹ U.S. Department of the Interior. (2015a, February 28). *1906 earthquake: Chinese displacement*. National Parks Service. https://www.nps.gov/prsf/learn/historycult ure/1906-earthquake-chinese-treatment.ht m

³⁰ U.S. Census Bureau. (2022). U.S. Census Bureau quickfacts: United States. United States Census Bureau. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/ta ble/US/PST045222

³¹ Lim, H., Lee, C. S., & Kim, C. (2023, January). *Covid-19 pandemic and Anti-Asian racism & violence in the 21st Century*. National Library of Medicine. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/article</u> <u>s/PMC9676106/</u>

³² Lee, J., Ray, R., Chin-Rothmann, C., Opok, S., & Anne Case, J. C. E.(2022, May 17). *Confronting the invisibility of anti-Asian racism*. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/confro nting-the-invisibility-of-anti-asian-racism/

³³ Espenshade, T. J., & Radford, A. W. (2014). *No longer separate, not yet equal: Race and class in Elite College admission and campus life.* Princeton University Press.

³⁴ LAAUNCH Foundation. (2022). *Staatus Index Report 2022*. TAAF. https://staatus-index.s3.amazonaws.com/S TAATUS%20Index%202022%20Report. pdf

³⁵ Syed, D. (2011, November 22). Asian American Entrepreneurship: An asset to the Nation's Economy. The White House. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blo g/2011/11/22/asian-american-entrepreneur ship-asset-nation-s-economy#:~:text=Tod av%2C%20more%20than%20one%20mil lion_vital%20catalyst%20to%20economic %20recovery.

³⁶ Pew Research Center. (2021, March 11). Long-term unemployment is highest, and has risen more sharply, among Asian American workers. Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/ 2021/03/11/long-term-unemployment-has -risen-sharply-in-u-s-amid-the-pandemicespecially-among-asian-americans/ft_202 1-03-11_unemployment_02a/